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consultation.responses@childmaintenance.gsi.gov.uk 

26 October 2012



Dear Sir/Madam,

Please find below 4Children’s response to the “Supporting separated families; securing children’s futures” consultation.
4Children is the national charity all about children and families. We have spearheaded a joined-up, integrated approach to children’s services and work with a wide range of partners around the country to ensure children and families have access to the services and support they need in their communities. We run Sure Start Children’s Centres as well as family and youth support across Britain. 

We develop, influence and shape national policy on all aspects of the lives of children, young people and families. As the Government’s strategic partner for early years and childcare we have a crucial role in co-producing policy with the Department for Education and representing the sector’s views and experiences. Our national campaigns, like Give Me Strength, change policy and practice and put the needs of children and families on the political and policy agenda.

 We have been delighted to work with the Department to develop policy thinking about new approaches to supporting separating families, and I was pleased to be a member of the expert advisory group and to Chair the Minster’s working group on local networks to support separated families. We have also been very pleased to follow this up in our work with the Centre for Separated Families to deliver key projects such as the new diagnostic tool.  
We are currently developing our proposals to support separated parents to collaborate and reduce conflict which will be submitted to the Department’s Innovation Fund. This national policy is complemented by our local support for separated families through our children’s centres in Essex which we have been very pleased to develop in partnership with you.
We appreciate the opportunity to comment on the upcoming changes to the child maintenance system, and separated families. We are also enthusiastic about the opportunities to work with separating families to help them make their own arrangements in the years ahead, we know that the current system is often adversarial and can undermine healthy family relationships, and are keen to move towards a more consensual and collaborative system. 
We believe that the new innovation fund, and the associated web application and planned telephone and face to face support, offer excellent opportunities to give parents the tools they need to work together. 4Children’s own experience clearly demonstrates that early additional support at the point that families separate, and before negative emotional and financial relationships become entrenched, is the best way to help to build a positive post-separation relationship. 

We also know that children’s centres, and their online resources, can be the ideal place to offer three tiers of support – up to and including specialist face-to-face support – which the Department envisages. We would urge the Department to take every opportunity to embed children’s centres and similar local centres at the heart of this provision – and to enable parents to access support at local, trusted settings which they are already in contact with, rather than creating an unnecessary additional tier of services which they may shy away from. We are also pleased to see the positive message conveyed by the new branding for the service.
While we welcome the additional resources that government is dedicating to help families establish meaningful post-separation relationships we remain concerned to ensure that there are adequate safeguards in place, and that parents have access to a sufficient statutory maintenance scheme. We will outline the cases where additional support may be necessary in the paragraphs below.
Domestic Violence

When parents with care who have experienced domestic violence apply to the statutory service for maintenance, we welcome the government’s recognition that they need to be treated with special sensitivity, and made exempt from any charges applied to the collection of maintenance. 
However, we are concerned that the current safeguards may fail to capture all families which have experienced violence. In our report on family violence ‘The Enemy Within’, we found that parents often live with domestic violence for years before they tell anyone about it, and that the first people they are likely to turn to are extended family members, or friends, rather than statutory services. As such, the need for parents to have specifically got in contact with the range of statutory services outlined in the consultation document is likely to miss many parents who are experiencing violence but are not yet connected with services.  The system needs to be sensitive enough to acknowledge these situations and respond accordingly. The point at which parents report domestic violence to the Child Support Agency is a key opportunity to trigger specialist support and we must make sure that this is possible.  Where a parent reports domestic abuse that they have previously not disclosed, the Department and partner organisations, including the police and health services, should have a team in place to officially record their complaint, and broker support. 
The order of payment
We have previously raised our concern about levels of charging and continue to believe that this is something that needs close monitoring with regards to the impact on families and their take up of support. In order to safeguard income flowing to children, the Department should adopt the principle that any charges levied against either the parent with care, or the non-resident parent, should be collected only once the liability to the parent with care has been paid in full.
As we know, a large proportion of child maintenance cases do not result in parents with care receiving all of the maintenance they are due. As such, it would seem perverse that   government should take any money from parents with care, many of whom will be struggling on very low incomes; before that parent has received all the maintenance they are due. This is true as much in regard to charges levied against enforcement action – which rarely delivers the entirety of often substantial arrears owed by non-resident parents – as it is to weekly amounts of maintenance paid. 

While we would prefer that no charges be levied against the parent with care at any time, it is conceivably more important that those charges only be levied once the parent with care has received all of the maintenance that they are due.

Case Closure
We have concerns that the planned closure of all CSA cases will result in significant numbers of parents with care missing out on maintenance that they are due. As the Department’s own projections have around half of all parents with current cases reopening them under the future system, it would be wrong to ask parents to resubmit what is often complicated information for a second time, particularly as the application process is sometimes used by non-resident parents as a delaying tactic to avoid the payment of maintenance. Where the Department holds the information it must be possible to open a case under the new scheme, and to simply transfer that information.

This would also avoid  non-resident parents with a history of repeatedly failing to pay the maintenance they owe one more chance when they apply under the new scheme. Officials at the CSA should be given discretionary powers to transfer new cases directly on to the statutory scheme where they feel there is a reasonable judgment that non-resident parents will not meet their obligations.  
Finally, in regard to linking cases, where parents with care are prevented from opening a case for 30 days due to the non-resident parent already being subject to a claim under the existing schemes, their application fee to the new scheme should be waived in recognition of the lost month of maintenance.
Application Fees

We would further hold that the inability of a parent with care, particularly where that parent is in receipt of benefits, to pay the application fee should not be a barrier to the beginnings of the creation of a maintenance liability against a non-resident parent. Where a parent with care is unable to pay the application fee up front, they should have the option of paying that fee over time from maintenance collected from the non-resident parent.
Conclusion

4Children remains very supportive of the move to encourage an early intervention and preventative approach to supporting families to build strong and collaborative arrangement when separating. We agree that there is a very positive role for the voluntary sector and a crucial role in shifting the emphasis of key agencies and touch-points from an adversarial starting point to one of cooperation and collaboration.  
We recognize that some families may be unable to collaborate and have put forward our views on how they can best be protected.  However we are optimistic that over time there is the potential for these situations to become the minority and that with the right support the gains for the vast majority of families from this new approach could be significant.
Yours sincerely,



Anne Longfield

Chief Executive, 4Children
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